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Analysis 

Item 40: Employment Department 

Lost Wages Assistance Grant 

 
Analyst:  Michelle Deister  
 
Request:  Approve, retroactively, the submission of a federal grant application from the Oregon 
Employment Department to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) in the amount of 
$356,701,710 for the Lost Wages Assistance grant established via Presidential Memorandum on 
August 8, 2020.  
 
Analysis:  The Oregon Employment Department (OED) provided notification of its intent to apply for 
the Lost Wages Assistance (LWA) grant on August 20. OED has applied for a total of five weeks -- from 
August 1- September 4 -- of assistance for temporary partial wage replacement assistance of $300 
per week per eligible claimant; benefits for this period are estimated at $356 million, and $0.6 million 
is estimated for administrative costs. LWA provides a partial offset to the additional $600 per week 
benefit that was available through the Coronavirus Aid Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act for 
the period of March 29, 2020 through July 25, 2020. Funds will provide some additional temporary 
economic stability to eligible unemployment insurance (UI) benefit claimants who self-certify that 
their unemployment or underemployment is due to COVID-19. Eligibility is for those entitled to 
receive at least $100 per week from any of the benefits listed below for the week they are seeking 
benefits, beginning the week ending August 1, 2020:  

• Unemployment compensation, including unemployment compensation for federal employees 
and ex-service members; 

• Pandemic Emergency Unemployment Compensation (emergency UI compensation extension 
of an additional 13 weeks for workers who have exhausted initial benefits but are still 
unemployed); 

• Pandemic Unemployment Assistance (PUA - for self-employed, and workers not otherwise 
eligible for regular UI). 

• Extended benefits; 
• Short-time Compensation (Work Share); 
• Trade Readjustment Allowance (for workers losing jobs or hours due to increased imports); 

and 
• Payments under the Self-Employment Assistance Program (to start a business). 

 
FEMA’s Disaster Relief Fund is the source of LWA grant funding, up to six weeks of funding is available 
for states until whichever of one of the following conditions is met:  

• FEMA expends $44 billion from the Fund; 
• The total unobligated balance of the Fund decreases to $25 billion;  
• Federal legislation is passed to provide some form of supplemental unemployment insurance 

compensation due to COVID-19; or 
• December 27, 2020.  

 
OED indicated that it intends to apply for the maximum available weeks of assistance. Since the 
agency submitted its request letter, OED has applied for six weeks of benefits and corresponding 
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administrative funds. The amount applied for to date is now $421,392,746, $420.7 million of which is 
for benefit payments.  
 
The LWA Grant requires state matching funds of 25% (approximately $105 million), which OED 
intends to match through regular payments of the Unemployment Insurance Trust Fund, based on 
Federal guidance received from the U.S. Department of Labor. To the extent that overpayments are 
made by OED related to LWA benefits, OED will be required to repay those funds, and proposes use 
of the Employment Department Special Fraud Control Fund to do so; however, legislation would be 
required to enable this use, and could be pursued in the 2021 regular legislative session.  
Administrative costs associated with this grant are anticipated to be reimbursed by FEMA up to 3.75% 
of total benefits disbursed, which is sufficient to cover administrative costs of the LWA program. OED 
reports that necessary mainframe programming to deliver benefits is substantially complete, and that 
they expect to begin processing benefit applications within a couple weeks of approval, absent any 
additional changes at the state or federal level to benefit programs. The Legislative Fiscal Office 
notes, however, that Disaster Unemployment Assistance (DUA) to Oregon has been authorized by the 
U.S. Department of Labor on September 15, because of recent wildfires. DUA is likely to take 
precedence over any other programming changes not yet completed, (e.g., waiving the waiting week 
for payment of benefits).  

  
Legislative Fiscal Office Recommendation:  The Legislative Fiscal Office recommends that the 
Emergency Board approve, retroactively, a federal grant application from the Oregon Employment 
Department to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) in the amount of $421,392,746 
for the Lost Wages Assistance grant. 
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40 
Oregon Employment Department 

Brickman 
 

 
Request:  Retroactive authorization to apply for a federal grant in the amount of $356,701,710 
from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) for the Lost Wages Assistance grant 
established by the Presidential Memorandum on August 8, 2020. 
 
Recommendation:  Approve the request with the following modification: approve the request to 
apply for $420,688,800 for the Lost Wages Assistance grant. 
 
Discussion:  The Oregon Employment Department (OED) provided notification of its intent to 
apply for the Lost Wage Assistance (LWA) grant on August 20, 2020. At the time of submitting 
the Emergency Board request, OED had approximately $356 million to provide Lost Wage 
Assistance for a five-week period beginning August 1 through September 5. Subsequent to the 
submission of this Emergency Board request, the Department received notification that it 
received an amount from FEMA to cover an additional week of benefits through September 12. 
The LWA grant provides $300 per week for eligible claimants. The total amount approved and 
set aside by FEMA, for the OED, is now $420,688,800. The amount to administer the grant is 
estimated to be approximately $704,000. According to the Department, a conversation with 
FEMA made it clear the Lost Wage Assistance program will cover six weeks of benefits for all 
states in accordance with conditions set up by the Memorandum to end the program. Considering 
FEMA’s allowance of six weeks of benefits, from when the program was put into place, means 
the program officially ended as of September 12.  All benefits would be retroactively paid to 
eligible applicants. Once OED receives approval for its application, the Department estimates it 
will take about two to three weeks to begin distributing LWA benefits to claimants, retroactively. 
 
The LWA provides for a $300 per week payment in addition to a claimant’s regularly calculated 
benefits. The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES), signed into law on 
March 27, 2020, provided for an additional $600 per week payment for claimants beginning 
March 29, 2020 and ending July 25, 2020. The LWA provides for an additional $300 dollars 
from August 1 through September 12. The LWA also requires the state to match 25 percent of 
those funds. The OED will meet the match requirement through regular unemployment insurance 
payments being made to claimants. These funds are available to eligible unemployment 
insurance claimants who self-certify their unemployment or underemployment is due to COVID-
19. To be eligible, the claimant must have received at least $100 per week in unemployment 
insurance benefits through: the regular unemployment insurance program, Pandemic Emergency 
Unemployment (PUA) program, Extended Benefits program, Work Share program, Trade 
Readjustment program, or Self-Employment Assistance Program.  
 
While the benefits provide economic relief to Oregonians who are unemployed or 
underemployed as a result of COVID-19, there are a couple of items to note. First, this is an 
additional program that will need to be set up by OED through an already overburdened 
technology tool used to pay claimants. Second, the current wildfires in Oregon are expected to 
trigger the start of Disaster Unemployment Insurance (DUA), which is another program OED 
will need to administer. Adding both the LWA program and DUA programs could delay the 
implementation of other changes OED is already expected to make, including waiving the 
waiting week for payment of benefits and making the adjustment to the maximum amount a 
claimant can earn before losing benefits dollar for dollar as required in Senate Bill 1701 (2020).  
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Finally, the LWA program has different rules than other Unemployment Insurance programs 
regarding the repayment of any overpayments made by OED. Under LWA, when overpayments 
are made by OED, the department will be required to repay those funds within three months of 
the end of the program. FEMA has indicated it may provide an extension of up to six months. 
Under current programs, it can sometimes take up to a year or longer for OED to collect on 
overpayments to claimants. The Department’s proposal to repay those funds is to use the 
Employment Department Special Fraud Control Fund; however, this approach may require a 
statutory change.  
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